

Commission de l'immigration et du statut de réfugié du Canada



1 December 2011



Français Home Contact Us Help Search canada.gc.ca

Home > Research > Responses to Information Requests

RESPONSES TO INFORMATION REQUESTS (RIRs)

New Search | About RIRs | Help

The Board

About the Board

Biographies

Organization Chart

Employment

Legal and Policy References

Publications

Tribunal

Refugee Protection Division

Immigration Division

Immigration Appeal Division

Decisions

Forms

Statistics

Research

Research Program

National Documentation Packages

Issue Papers and Country Fact Sheets

Responses to Information Requests

Recent Research

Media Centre

News

Information Sheets Media Relations

Proactive Disclosure

KOS103872.E

Kosovo: Treatment of sexual minorities, including legislation, state protection, and support services

Research Directorate, Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, Ottawa

Treatment of sexual minorities

Sources indicate that Kosovar society is "homophobic" (YIHR 18 Nov. 2011; ILGA Europe 29 April 2011; PH n.d.) and that homosexuality is a "taboo" topic (Front Line Defenders 29 May 2007; BIRN 23 Sept. 2009). According to a 2010 poll conducted in the region by the Gallup Balkan Monitor, 90.9 percent of people surveyed in Kosovo believe that homosexual acts are "morally wrong" (2010a) and 57.5 percent "strongly agree" with the statement that "[h]omosexual relations are always wrong" (2010b). In comparison, when asked to indicate on a one- to five-point scale whether they agreed or disagreed with the statement that "[h]omosexuals are entitled to the same rights as all other people and should not be discriminated against," 28.3 percent agreed or strongly agreed, 42.4 percent disagreed or strongly disagreed, and 29.3 percent ranked their response in the middle, did not answer the question or said that they did not know (Gallup Balkan Monitor 2010c).

Several sources report that sexual minorities in Kosovo hide their sexual orientation (BIRN 23 Sept. 2009; ILGA Europe 29 April 2011; US 8 Apr. 2011, Sec. 6). According to the Youth Initiative for Human Rights (YIHR), a Pristina-based non-governmental organization (NGO) that is part of a regional network covering the post-conflict area of the former Yugoslavia (18 Nov. 2011), there is a "discreet community" of lesbian and gay people in Pristina, but few feel safe revealing their sexual orientation (YIHR 24 May 2010). The YIHR also reports an NGO director as saying that, unlike the larger provincial towns, "[q]ays 'would get killed' in a small town like Kaçanik" (ibid.). A representative of a Kosovar lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender (LGBT) organization explained, in the Balkan Investigative Reporting Network's (BIRN) news site Balkan Insight, that there are no gay bars or clubs in Kosovo (23 Sept. 2009). Without providing details, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) reports that businesses such as restaurants that cater to LGBT people "have been targeted once this affiliation has been made public" (UN 9 Nov. 2009, 20). According to the European section of the International Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association (ILGA Europe), there have not been any gay pride parades or other public events to promote the rights of sexual minorities in Kosovo (29 April 2011).

Amnesty International describes discrimination against LGBT people in Kosovo as "pervasive" (2011), while Freedom House similarly characterizes it as a "serious problem" (2008). According to ILGA Europe, in addition to the public sphere, LGBT people face discrimination within their families (29 April 2011). Sources indicate that sexual minorities who are victims of discrimination are often unwilling to publicly report their cases for fear that it will lead to more discrimination (UN 9 Nov. 2009, 20; US 8 Apr. 2011, Sec. 6). Similarly, ILGA Europe indicates that "most" incidents of violence against LGBT persons are not reported because of the "fear of double victimization and stigmatization" (29 Apr. 2011). The Executive Director of the YIHR explained that discrimination based on sexual orientation is "one of the least discussed aspects of human rights in Kosovo" and "largely neglected," in part, he suggested, because of Kosovo's traditional and conservative culture (18 Nov. 2011).

According to a representative of a Kosovar LGBT rights group, BIRN reported, lesbians in Kosovo face "double discrimination" based on their gender as well as their sexual orientation, and are more hidden than gay men (23 Sept. 2009). The YIHR executive director, in correspondence with the Research Directorate, explained that LGBT people "face a great risk of experiencing exclusion, discrimination or even verbal and physical violence if their identity is uncovered" (18 Nov. 2011). Human rights observers and a media source report that sexual minorities in Kosovo have been subject to violence (BIRN 23 Sept. 2009; YIHR 24 May 2010, 12; US 8 Apr. 2011, Sec. 6). Two sources report that in May 2008, a gay man was murdered in a Pristina city park that was known as a meeting point for gay men (ILGA Europe 29 April 2011; YIHR 18 Nov. 2011). The YIHR indicates that a lesbian activist reported on three "homophobic" murders that were allegedly committed between 2006 and 2010, although authorities have not "classified any murders of recent years as homophobic" (24 May 2010, 12 note 35).

The United States (US) Department of State's *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2010* notes that, according to a 2008 survey conducted by the YIHR, 57 percent of LGBT people feared for their safety (US 8 Apr. 2011, Sec. 6).

The US Department of State also notes that Kosovo media sources sometimes portray LGBT people as "mentally ill," and that one political party, the Justice Party, condemns homosexuality as part of its party's agenda (ibid.).

Legislation

Kosovo's constitution forbids discrimination based on sexual orientation (US 8 Apr. 2011, Sec. 6; ILGA Europe 29 April 2011; Kosovo 2008, Art. 24). According to ILGA Europe, Kosovo also has an anti-discrimination law that forbids discrimination based on sexual orientation in a number of areas, including "employment, membership of organizations, education, the provision of goods and services, social security and access to housing" (29 April 2011).

However, several sources note that discrimination against LGBT people persists despite the legislation (ILGA Europe 29 April 2011; UN 9 Nov. 2009, 20; CSIS and EKEM Nov. 2010). A European Commission's progress report on Kosovo states that "the high level of formal protection provided by law has to be effectively implemented" (EU 9 Nov. 2010). A report by the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) and the Hellenic Centre for European Studies (EKEM) notes that authorities throughout the Balkans overlook the persistent discrimination taking place against homosexuals (Nov. 2010). The US Department of State indicates that, according to the Center for Social Group Development (CSGD), a local NGO that works on LGBT health issues, there was not much "official discrimination" against LGBT persons in 2010, but there were a number of cases of "societal discrimination" (8 Apr. 2011, Sec. 6).

State Protection

In 2009, a spokesperson for the Government of Kosovo said, in an interview with BIRN, that the government supports the law against discrimination, but that the issue of LGBT rights "is not relevant in Kosovo's social context. It does not exist as a primary, secondary or tertiary issue to focus on'" (23 Sept. 2009).

However, a spokesperson for the Kosovo police reportedly stated that some cases of physical violence against homosexuals have been reported to them and that they offer LGBT people the same protection and rights as other Kosovar citizens (BIRN 23 Sept. 2009). As well, some police officers have reportedly been dismissed or disciplined because of their treatment of LGBT people (YIHR 18 Nov. 2011; Front Line Defenders 29 Aug. 2007).

ILGA Europe maintains that the Kosovar authorities have failed to uphold the rights of LGBT people and do not treat threats and crimes against this group seriously because of "homophobic attitudes" (ILGA Europe 29 Apr. 2011). Several sources provide the example of a 2007 case in which the director of an LGBT rights organization was denied police protection after receiving death threats (ibid.; Front Line Defenders 29 May 2007; UK Gay News 24 May 2007; Freedom House 2008). The director ended up fleeing Kosovo because he feared for his safety (ibid.; Metro Weekly 6 Mar. 2008; Front Line Defenders 29 Aug. 2007). Front Line Defenders, an international organization dedicated to helping protect human rights activists (n.d.b), also reports that one of the director's friends "had his throat slashed in a Pristina bar"; he survived but also left the country (ibid.). BIRN reports of a case in which the Kosovar police physically abused two gay men because of their sexual orientation (18 Dec. 2008). In addition, the YIHR executive director noted that when the gay man was murdered in the Pristina park in 2008, an LGBT rights group provided information and eyewitness accounts to the police, but the police did not treat the case as a "gay bashing" and the case remains unsolved (18 Nov. 2011).

Support Services

ILGA Europe states that there is a low level of organization among LGBT people in Kosovo, although there are some groups doing "limited activities" (29 Apr. 2011). According to Front Line Defenders, one LGBT rights group in Kosovo did not officially register as an association due to fear that they might be individually identified and subsequently "harassed or attacked" (n.d.a). According to the YIHR, only one LGBT rights organization, the CSGD, was active as of November 2011 (18 Nov. 2011).

The CSGD was reportedly established in 2002 and has worked on a number of projects promoting HIV/AIDS prevention among men having sex with men (PH n.d.). According to *Country Reports 2010*, the CSGD did not experience open obstacles to its operation, but its activities were limited because of "social pressure and traditional attitudes" (US 8 Apr. 2011, Sec. 6). The CSGD has reportedly worked with the Kosovo police to raise awareness of LGBT issues, but according to the US Department of State, the Government of Kosovo delayed the renewal of a collaboration agreement between the police and the CSGD without providing an explanation (ibid.). According to the YIHR executive director, "Elysium" is the same organization as the CSGD (21 Nov. 2011). A member of Elysium, reports BIRN, indicated that his organization runs a drop-in centre where gay people can share their problems (23 Sept. 2009). The member also noted that his organization did not receive any financial support from the government (BIRN 23 Sept. 2009).

According to Front Line Defenders, the Centre for Social Emancipation (QESH) was founded in 2005 with the mission of providing information about legal and social issues to the LGBT community (29 May 2007). The previously-mentioned LGBT rights defender who received death threats was the director of this organization before he fled Kosovo in 2007 (Front Line Defenders 29 Aug. 2007; *Metro Weekly* 6 Mar. 2008). According to the YIHR executive director, QESH disbanded approximately one and a half years after the former director left Kosovo

(21 Nov. 2011).

This Response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Research Directorate within time constraints. This Response is not, and does not purport to be, conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim for refugee protection. Please find below the list of sources consulted in researching this Information Request.

References Amnesty International (AI). 2011. "Serbia." Amnesty International Report 2011: The State of the World's Human Rights. http://www.amnesty.org/en/region/serbia/report-2011 [Accessed 1 Nov. 2011] Balkan Investigative Reporting Network (BIRN). 23 September 2009. Shega A'Mula. "The Secret Life of Kosovo's Gay Community." Balkan Insight. http://www.balkaninsight.com/en/article/the-secret-life-of-kosovo-s-gay- community> [Accessed 4 Nov. 2011] . 18 December 2008. "Life in Kosovo: Gays and Lesbians in a Traditional Society." http://kosovo.birn.eu.com/en/1/31/15751/ [Accessed 26 Oct. 2011] Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) and Hellenic Centre for European Studies (EKEM). November 2010. Assessing Human Security in the Western Balkans. Policy Report No. 4. http://csis.org/files/publication/101105.CSIS-EKEM_PolicyBrief4.pdf [Accessed 7 Oct. 2011] European Union (EU). 9 November 2010. European Commission. Kosovo 2010 Progress Report Accompanying the Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council. (COM[2010]660) http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key_documents/2010/package/ks_ rapport_2010_en.pdf> [Accessed 7 Oct. 2011] Front Line Defenders. 29 August 2007. "LGBT: LGBT Activists in Serbia, Bosnia and Kosovo Speak of Their Struggle for Human Rights." http://www.frontlinedefenders.org/node/1135 [Accessed 28 Oct. 2011] . 29 May 2007. "A Human Rights Defender in Kosovo Receives Death Threats." http://www.frontlinedefenders.org/node/1015> [Accessed 28 Oct. 2011] _. N.d.a. "Kosovo: Overview." <http://www.frontlinedefenders.org/Kosovo> [Accessed 28 Oct. 2011] . N.d.b. "About Front Line." http://www.frontlinedefenders.org/about-front- line> [Accessed 30 Nov. 2011] Freedom House. 2008. "Kosovo [Serbia]." Freedom in the World 2008. http://www.freedomhouse.org/template.cfm? page=22&year=2011&country=8187> [Accessed 7 Oct. 2011] Gallup Balkan Monitor. 2010a. "Homosexual Acts." < http://www.balkanmonitor.eu/index.php/dashboard> [Accessed 2 Nov. 2011] _ 2010b. "Homosexual Relations Wrong." < http://www.balkanmonitor.eu/index.php/dashboard> [Accessed 2 Nov. 2011] _ 2010c. "Same Rights for Homosexuals." [Accessed 2 Nov. 2011]

International Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association (ILGA) Europe.

29 April 2011. "ILGA-Europe's Submission to the European Commission's 2011 Progress Report on Kosovo." http://www.ilga-europe.org/home/how_we_work/european_institutions/enlargement/aspirant_countries/kosovo_under_unscr_1244_99 [Accessed 3 Nov. 2011]

Kosovo. 2008. Constitution of the Republic of Kosovo. http://www.kushtetutakosoves.info/repository/docs/constitution.of. the Republic of Kosovo.pdf > [Accessed 1 Nov. 2011]

Metro Weekly [Washington, DC]. 6 March 2008. Yusef Najafi. "Asylum Granted: Kosovo GLBT Activist Finds Safe Harbor in US." http://www.metroweekly.com/news/?ak=3285 [Accessed 1 Nov. 2011]

Partnerships in Health (PH). N.d. "Center for Social Group Development." http://www.balkans-fight-hiv.org/documents/projsum_ko.htm [Accessed 26 Oct. 2011]

UK Gay News. 24 May 2007. "Gay, Lesbian Youth Leaders Under Serious Death Threats." http://www.ukgaynews.org.uk/Archive/07/May/2403.htm [Accessed 26 Oct. 2011]

United Nations (UN). 9 November 2009. UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). UNHCR's Eligibility Guidelines for Assessing the International Protection Needs of Individuals from Kosovo. (HCR/EG/09/01) http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/docid/4af842462.html [Accessed 28 Oct. 2011]

United States (US). 8 April 2011. Department of State. "Kosovo." Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2010.

http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2010/eur/154432.htm [Accessed 26 Oct. 2011]

Youth Initiative for Human Rights (YIHR). 21 November 2011. Correspondence from the Executive Director to the Research Directorate.

18 November	2011.	Correspondence	from	the	Executive	Director	to	the
Research Directorate.								

_____. 24 May 2010. State of Constriction? Governance and Free Expression in Kosovo.

http://ks.yihr.org/public/fck_files/ksfile/STATE%20of%20CONSTRICTION.pdf [Accessed 1 Nov. 2011]

Additional Sources Consulted

Internet sites, including: European Country of Origin Information Network; Factiva; Human Rights Watch; International Crisis Group; Institute for War and Peace Reporting; International Federation for Human Rights; International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission; Kosovo Ombudsperson Institution; Open Society Foundation; Pink News; Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty; Transitions Online; United Nations — Refworld, ReliefWeb.



Important Notices